Public Service Grant Council Meeting Minutes

Date:  May 10, 2010

Time:  10:31 a.m.

Present: Alberta Hipps, Chairperson, Gwen Yates, Vice-Chairperson, Juan Diaz, John Donahoo, Ronald Mallett, Edgar Mathis and Arnold Tritt 

Staff Present: Roslyn Mixon Phillips, Sue Andrews, Sandy Arts, John Snyder, Lawsikia Hodges, Office of General Counsel

Welcome:  Alberta Hipps called the meeting to order and facilitated introductions.

FY 2011 Public Service Grant Application Concerns

Lawsikia Hodges stated that she had some concerns regarding the Beaches Emergency Assistance Ministry (BEAM) and Mission House applications and referred to Chapter 118.101 which states: “The Recipient provides services and activities determined by the City Council to be beneficial to the general welfare of the people of the City and to their economic, social, medical, cultural and educational improvement and advancement.” She said that these organizations do not serve the people of the City. She asked if these organizations had received Public Service Grant Funding in the past. John Snyder stated that BEAM is receiving a Public Service Grant allocation in FY 2010 and Mission House has received funding for several years. Roslyn Mixon-Phillips stated that the City of Jacksonville is a consolidated government made up of cities within Duval County. She stated that she did not believe it was the intent of the City Council to exclude the beaches as part of the definition of the City and suggested this could be part of a future enhancement to Chapter 118. Edgar Mathis asked if the beaches area was represented on the City Council and Alberta Hipps stated that they were. He went on to say that because the beaches residents were represented on the City Council, he felt it was not the intent of Chapter 118 to just fund programs benefiting the City of Jacksonville residents. 

Motion: Edgar Mathis motioned to include all of Duval County as being eligible for Public Service Grant funding. The Public Service Grant Council understands the issue raised by Lawsikia Hodges, Office of General Counsel as it relates to Chapter 118.101. However, they will continue their policy of funding recommendations to include all of Duval County. The motion was seconded by Ronald Mallett. The motion passed.

Ronald McDonald House Charities of Jacksonville, Inc.

Lawsikia Hodges stated that in the application submitted by Ronald McDonald House Charities of Jacksonville, it declared that 50% of the people served are projected to be low income. Her concern was that 100% of Public Service Grant dollars would not be benefiting their chosen priority population. Ronald Mallett asked if they met the residency requirement. Lawsikia Hodges referred to Chapter 118.101 regarding “serving the people of the City” and that Chapter 118 did not require that individuals served meet specific residency requirements and said that programs that feed and serve the homeless would be an example. Alberta Hipps asked if this program had been funded in the past and Ronald Mallett responded “yes”. Lawsikia Hodges stated that the proposed budget for this program is to fund less than half of the salary for a House Manager. She said that she wanted to make sure that the Public Service Grant funds were going to serve 100% of people that are low income and said that as long as this was the case, she had no other concerns.

Greater Jacksonville Area USO Council, Inc. 

Lawsikia Hodges stated that in the application submitted by the Greater Jacksonville Area USO, it declared that the program would be serving homeless and low income persons and families. In her review of their application, she said that it was not clear if the Cyber Café program exclusively served homeless and/or low income persons and families.  She wanted to make sure that the targeted priority population was going to be exclusively served. She spoke about the benefits that military personnel receive in addition to their base pay (i.e. housing, food, clothing allowance, etc.) which should have been included in the base salaries given by John Shockley and asked for clarification from John Shockley, USO. He provided information to the Public Service Grant Council regarding the pay grades for military personnel and stated that at least 67% of the personnel using the Cyber Café were low income and went on to say the senior military staff do not use the Cyber Café. Ronald Mallett agreed with Mr. Shockley’s assessment. Mr. Shockley asked for consideration of reducing their funding request to $54,597 that would be 67% of their original request of $81,489. Ms. Hodges stated that Public Service Grant dollars must serve vulnerable people as part of an approved priority population and inquired as to whether there was any mechanism in place to determine the incomes of individuals utilizing the Cyber Cafe. Edgar Mathis stated that he did not want to embarrass families by having them declare their income in order qualify to receive services funded with Public Service Grant dollars.  
Jacksonville Speech and Hearing Center 

Lawsikia Hodges stated that in the application submitted by the Jacksonville Speech and Hearing Center, it declared that the program would be serving underinsured senior citizens or those having no insurance. She said that as long as they could provide evidence that low income persons are being served through the program that is requesting Public Service Grant funding, she has no other concern. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

Family Support Services
Lawsikia Hodges stated that in the application submitted by the Family Support Services (FSS), it declared that the program would be serving low income families. Cindy Harpman, FSS said the organization does not track the family income and that most of the families are below $15,000 annual income per year. She went on to say that they do not have an income eligibility criterion to receive services. Lawsikia Hodges said that as long as they could provide evidence that low income persons are being served through the program that is requesting Public Service Grant funding, she has no other concern. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

Lutheran Social Services - Second Harvest Food Bank

Lawsikia Hodges stated that in the application submitted by Lutheran Social Services, Second Harvest Food Bank, it declared that the program would be serving homeless and low income families. Part of this program provides child nutrition through Kids Café and summer lunch sites, which is a disallowed service under Chapter 118 as Chapter 118 provides that all children services programs should be  processed through the Jacksonville Children’s Commission. Edgar Mathis stated that a child is part of a family and Kids Café serves children of low income families and therefore should qualify for Public Service Grant funding. He said that in the future, poverty standards need to be clearly defined. Ms. Hodges stated that the budget proposed would pay for salaries and she wanted to make sure that they would not be administering children’s services funded with Public Service Grant dollars. John Donahoo asked to get clarification from the organization about the requested funding to ensure that funds would not be used to support children’s programs. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

Learn To Read

Lawsikia Hodges stated that the application indicated that services were to be provided to people 16 years of age and stated that Public Service Grants pursuant to Chapter 118 cannot primarily serve children. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

Project SOS
Lawsikia Hodges stated that the application indicated that services were to be provided to people 17 years of age stated that Public Service Grants pursuant to Chapter 118 cannot primarily serve children. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

Operation New Hope

Lawsikia Hodges stated that the application chose to serve homeless and low income persons and said that she did not believe they chose the appropriate priority population. The application spoke primarily about serving the ex-offender population. Sandy Arts stated that the program does not provide housing and that they provide training, soft skills, etc. John Snyder will get clarification from the organization and distribute it to the Public Service Grant Council. The Public Service Grant Council asked Mr. Snyder to make an adjustment, if needed to the Funding Matrix as was done with the Greater Jacksonville Area USO once he receives the information.

FY 2011 Public Service Grants Written Funding Methodology

John Donahoo stated that application requests exceed possible funding pool by at least $1.5 million. The funding matrix was developed to reward organizations with the highest scores with the largest percentage of their funding request. He discussed the written 12-step “Funding Allocation Process” as follows:

	Step
	Funding Allocation Process

	1
	Sort Spreadsheet by funding category and average score/rating

	2
	Determine request amount for each org net of $225K cap

	3
	Compute total amount requested for category (See Categories Sheet column B)

	4
	Compute total amount available for each category (See Categories Sheet column E) based on proportional allocation based on requested amounts by category

	5
	Compute total number of organizations in each category (See Categories Sheet column F)

	6
	Compute total percentile rank for each organization by category.  Based on column AD (Avg PSG Council FY 2011 Score %).  Used to allocate funds

	7
	Compute rank for each organization by category based on average score.  Based on column AD (Avg PSG Council FY 2011 Score %).  Used to allocate funds

	8
	Compute initial allotted funding for each organization based on ranking and percentile threshold criteria (in cells W2..Z6)

	9
	Adjust allotment to reflect maximum available for each category (if initial allotment exceeds maximum)

	10
	Compute amount available for additional allocations if initial group allotment is below total group allocation (exclude organizations already receiving 100%)

	11
	Compute Total Amount available in each group for additional allocations (see Categories Sheet Column H and K)

	12
	Compute final allocation based on proportional allocation of any surplus funds within category (or proportional reduction of any deficits)


John Donahoo will make updates to the Funding Matrix based on changes with Greater Jacksonville USO and Fresh Ministries and will send it to John Snyder for distribution to the Public Service Grant Council. 

Conflicts of Interest

Lawsikia Hodges stated that if a Public Service Grant Council member is on the board of an organization that applied for Public Service Grant funding, they can still grade the affected application and participate in the voting as there is not a conflict. She suggested however, that in the interest of full disclosure and transparency that they declare their affiliation to a board at the time when funding recommendations are made. 

Next Public Service Grant Council Meeting will be on 5/18/10 at 10:00 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned

Time:  12:01 p.m.

Minutes Prepared by:  Nancy Kirts, AMIO   
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